CNA

Issue 10 | June 2024



Intersections is a news digest that describes the People's Republic of China's (PRC's) technological goals and acquisition efforts as well as the responses to those activities from the United States and its allies and partners. In this issue, we discuss the PRC lunar program, PRC regulatory updates to attract investment in domestic technology firms, the Zhongguancun Forum in Beijing, and Xi Jinping's state visit to Europe, in addition to US and ally and partner developments. This issue will be our last for now as we take a hiatus in publishing. We hope to bring you more updates on US-PRC technology competition in the future. In the interim, please refer to previous issues by clicking <u>here</u>. You can also read *Intersections* in your <u>browser</u>.

THIS ISSUE'S CONTENTS

PRC Investment Regulatory Updates	.2
Critical and Emerging Technologies	.2
Ally and Partner Developments	4
Illegal Activities	.5
Moon Missions: Multinational Cooperation	.5

PRC INVESTMENT REGULATORY UPDATES

The PRC government releases new investment regulations meant to promote the domestic technology sector. The Ministry of Commerce (MOFCOM), along with related government agencies, released regulations titled "Several Measures and Steps to Maintain Overseas Institutional Investing for Domestic Technology Enterprises" on March 22.¹ The regulations include 16 specific measures, grouped into four categories:²

- Optimizing management services and facilitating institutional investment operations
- Increasing financing support and enriching sources for science and technology innovation
- Strengthening exchanges and promoting efficient joint (Sino-foreign) investment
- Improving exit mechanisms and promoting a virtuous investment cycle

The measures are meant to provide foreign investors with new incentives to fund PRC technology firms. The MOFCOM regulations do not explicitly mention specific "overseas institutional investors," but they describe a variety of steps to "better leverage the role of finance in supporting technological innovation."³ Foreign investors have contributed to PRC companies, and a recent *Nikkei Asia* article notes that firms such as BlackRock (which it calls "the world's largest asset manager") and investment fund MSCI have supposedly contributed funds to "63 Chinese companies blacklisted or red-flagged by the US government."⁴ The allegations that BlackRock and MSCI have contributed "\$6.5 billion" to PRC defense and technology companies are based on a recent report released by the US House of Representatives Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party.⁵

CRITICAL AND EMERGING TECHNOLOGIES

Zhongguancun Forum convenes in Beijing. On April 25, the Zhongguancun Forum convened in Beijing. This annual science and technology forum, cohosted by the PRC central and Beijing municipal governments, was first held in 2007 and is promoted by its hosts as a "national platform facilitating global exchanges and cooperation on high-tech innovation."⁶ According to a report by China's state news agency Xinhua, the forum is intended to showcase China's technological development; Xinhua noted that presenters at the 2024 forum included researchers in cutting-edge areas such as quantum computing, brain-computer interfaces, and artificial intelligence (AI).⁷ For example, this year's forum featured a startup backed by the Beijing city government that claims to have <u>implanted</u> a chip in a monkey's brain that the monkey can use to control a robotic arm with its thoughts.⁸

The forum's namesake, Zhongguancun, is a district in northwest Beijing often referred to in PRC media as "China's Silicon Valley."⁹ It was founded in the early 1980s by PRC physicist Chen Chunxian, who was inspired during a 1978 <u>tour</u> of US technology hubs in Massachusetts and California as part of China's renewed effort to learn about foreign technology under Deng Xiaoping.¹⁰ Since then, Zhongguancun has been the incubator for numerous technology startups—some of which provide technology to the People's Liberation Army (PLA) as part of China's military-civil fusion strategy.¹¹ For example, PRC technology firm Megvii was founded in Zhongguancun in 2011.¹² Megvii produces facial recognition software and has been accused of providing this technology to the PRC government for <u>surveillance</u> of ethnic minorities.¹³ The company is also on the US Department of Defense's <u>list</u> of Chinese military companies.¹⁴ In addition, Zhongguancun collaborates closely with two of China's elite academic institutions: Peking University and Tsinghua University. Both universities host laboratories that conduct research for the PLA.¹⁵

US revokes licenses allowing export of chips to Huawei. On May 7, the US Department of Commerce revoked some companies' licenses to export chips used in laptops and handsets to Huawei.¹⁶ Although Commerce has not publicly identified the companies subject to this change, Intel has since released a Securities and Exchange Commission filing saying that its license has been revoked, and Reuters has cited unnamed sources to assert that Qualcomm also lost its license.¹⁷ The US placed trade restrictions on Huawei in 2019, but it granted some Huawei suppliers licenses to sell some products to the PRC company. Since then, Huawei has continued to release advanced products, including a smartphone with high-end chip technology and an AI-enabled laptop with an Intel processor.¹⁸

However, buying chips from US companies is not the only way that Huawei accesses cutting-edge research and development (R&D) abroad. According to a Bloomberg <u>report</u>, Huawei, through a nonprofit organization called the Optica Foundation, is "the sole funder of a research competition that has awarded millions of dollars since its inception in 2022 and attracted hundreds of proposals from scientists around the world, including those at top US universities that have banned their researchers from working with the company."¹⁹ Per the report, the Optica Foundation is not required to publicly declare Huawei to be the funding source of the competition that it runs, so Huawei is using the foundation to obfuscate its role in funding research at US universities.²⁰ Moreover, according to a leading expert on export controls, because the competition is soliciting research meant to be published, Huawei's secret funding of it likely does not violate the US Department of Commerce's export regulations. According to the Bloomberg report, although Huawei's action in this instance is likely legal, some US defense experts, such as James Mulvenon, argue that US universities taking part in a competition ultimately funded by Huawei is still a "bad look" and violates the spirit of the requirement for US institutions to be transparent about foreign funding sources.²¹

Australian government awards the University of Sydney a grant to create Quantum Australia, a center to strengthen the quantum industry and support the country's quantum strategy.²² Quantum Australia will serve as the "single front door" for supporting "commercialization of quantum technologies" and "creating connections across the quantum ecosystem."²³ Last year, the Australian government's Department of Industry, Science, and Resources released a National Quantum Strategy with the goal of becoming a recognized leader in quantum by 2030.²⁴ According to the Australian Strategic Policy Institute's 2023 *Critical Technology Tracker*, the country was not in the lead in any of the four categories examined in that study, which included quantum computing, post-quantum cryptography, quantum communications, and quantum sensors. In all four categories, either China or the US led.²⁵ The five key themes laid out in Australia's 2023 National Quantum Strategy are as follows:²⁶

- Create thriving R&D for quantum technologies
- Secure access to quantum infrastructure and materials
- Grow a skilled quantum workforce
- Create standards and frameworks
- Build a trusted, ethical, and inclusive quantum ecosystem

Quantum technology is also an important component of <u>AUKUS Pillar 2</u>, as noted by Australia's Minister for Industry and Science in a February 2024 <u>speech</u> at the Sydney Quantum Academy, a leading Australian quantum research institution.²⁷

ALLY AND PARTNER DEVELOPMENTS

Australia strengthens and streamlines foreign investment review. On May 1, the Australian Treasury announced <u>reforms</u> to its foreign investment framework intended to "deliver a stronger, faster, and more transparent approach to foreign investment."²⁸ According to the Australian Treasury, the updated policy is necessary because Australia faces increasing national security threats, including from foreign investment, because of "intensifying geopolitical competition." At the same time, accomplishing Australia's economic goals requires attracting significant amounts of foreign capital.²⁹ To balance these two priorities, the updated policy adopts a "risk-based approach" that adjusts the amount of resources and scrutiny dedicated to screening a foreign investment depending on two risk factors:

- **The investor.** The Australian Treasury has streamlined the review process for those who are already present in the Australian market and have good compliance records.
- The sector targeted for investment. The Australian Treasury more closely scrutinizes investments in critical infrastructure, critical minerals, critical technologies, sensitive datasets, and investments on land close to military sites.

The new reforms have also granted the Australian Treasury more power to monitor and enforce the conditions put on foreign investment transactions during the review process.³⁰

Xi Jinping makes a state visit to Europe. In early May, PRC President Xi Jinping made his first diplomatic trip to Europe since 2019.³¹ Xi's visit comes amid increased tensions between the European Union (EU) and the PRC over Russia and trade disputes.³² Over the past year, the EU has launched multiple investigations into whether PRC subsidies make PRC manufacturers artificially competitive (we discussed electric vehicle subsidies in Issue 7). In response to the allegations, PRC official statements criticized the investigations as protectionist.³³ Xi's trips to France, Serbia, and Hungary demonstrate the PRC's desire to cultivate potential counterweights in Europe to perceived US "hostility" toward China.³⁴

Of note, Xi's visit to France concluded with multiple commercial deals but little progress on trade or Ukraine. During a trilateral meeting on May 6, French President Emmanuel Macron, European Commission President Ursula von der Leyen, and PRC President Xi Jinping discussed European concerns about Russia's war in Ukraine and alleged inequalities in EU-PRC trade relations. In separate statements delivered after the meeting, both Macron and von der Leyen asserted that the EU would take actions to protect its market against "non-reciprocity" and "imbalances" in the bloc's trade relationship with the PRC, which von der Leyen attributed to government-subsidized overcapacities in PRC manufacturing and constraints on market access for EU companies in the PRC.³⁵ In contrast, the PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs statement asserted that the "so-called 'problem of China's overcapacity' does not exist" and that any trade disputes should be solved through dialogue.³⁶

Given the disparities between the statements by European and Chinese leaders, the French newspaper *Le Monde* assessed that Xi's visit to Europe gave him the opportunity to "display the commercial and geopolitical objectives of Chinese power without offering concessions to the leaders of the European Union."³⁷ The main outcomes of Xi's visit to France were a number of commercial agreements between French and PRC companies rather than breakthroughs on the Russia-Ukraine war or trade disputes.³⁸ One such contract was between the French state-owned electricity company EDF and the PRC state-owned China Nuclear Power Group; the parties agreed to continue expanding their nuclear energy cooperation.³⁹ According to a 2023 *Diplomat* article, France and the PRC have long cooperated on civilian nuclear power.⁴⁰



4

ILLEGAL ACTIVITIES

Germany arrests three individuals suspected of transferring sensitive technology to the PRC. On April 22, German authorities arrested three German citizens and accused them of working with the PRC's Ministry of State Security (MSS) to transfer technology with potential military uses to China. German prosecutors allege that the individuals set up a research transfer agreement with a German university for marine engine technology.⁴¹ Historically, China has relied on foreign-designed engines for its submarines and naval ships, as discussed in our <u>2020 report</u>. German prosecutors also assert that the suspects purchased a dual-use laser with funds from the MSS and subsequently exported the laser to the PRC without authorization.⁴² The arrests in Germany are only one part of a slew of investigations and arrests of suspected PRC agents across Europe as national authorities seek to crack down on PRC espionage operations. In another example reported by the *Financial Times*, German authorities in April <u>arrested</u> Jian Guo, a European Parliament staffer whom German prosecutors are accusing of spying for the PRC.⁴³

MOON MISSIONS: MULTINATIONAL COOPERATION

Currently, both China and the United States have active lunar programs. China's *Chang'e* program aims to collect samples from the far side of the moon, and the US intends to conduct crewed moon missions. We consider recent developments in both programs as well as how each country is engaging in multinational cooperation on its program. China continues cooperation with Russia, Pakistan, and various European countries.⁴⁴ The United States cooperates with several partners and allies, notably Japan.⁴⁵ Some countries, such as France and Italy, are cooperating with both the US and China. The race to establish a sustained footprint on the moon is underway as countries pursue space exploration. Beyond their symbolic and diplomatic value, these missions are important for US-China economic and technological competition because they boost the aerospace industries of each country and its partners, with implications for whether the US or China will emerge as commercially dominant in space over the long term.

China's Chang'e 6 mission aims to return samples from the far side of the moon. On May 3, the sixth mission of China's Lunar Exploration program, named *Chang'e* after the Chinese moon goddess, <u>blasted off</u> from southern China's Hainan Island,⁴⁶ and as of early June, the mission's lunar lander had successfully reached the moon's surface, collected samples, and begun its ascent to return to Earth.⁴⁷ The mission has been challenging because the landing site was on the moon's largely unexplored far side, and from that position, the lander was unable to directly communicate with Earth. Instead, China relied on a satellite that it had placed previously in lunar orbit to relay signals from Earth to the lander.⁴⁸ Assuming that the *Chang'e* 6 mission succeeds, it will pave the way for the PRC to conduct further surveys of the moon's far side during *Chang'e* 7 and 8 and to eventually establish a crewed, permanent lunar base with a target date of 2036.⁴⁹

According to space policy <u>expert</u> Namrata Goswani, the *Chang'e* program is significant for several reasons, including its propaganda value for Beijing, the potential for China to access valuable lunar minerals, and the development of the PRC's space ecosystem.⁵⁰ Another important aspect is that the program provides Beijing the opportunity to play a leading role in international space research cooperation. The *Chang'e* spacecraft carries instruments provided by the European Space Agency, France, Italy, and Pakistan; in addition, Russia provided an aircraft to transport spacecraft components to the launch site.⁵¹

Japan announces plan to send first astronaut to moon in cooperation with US. At their meeting in April 2024, Japanese Prime Minister Fumio Kishida and US President Joe Biden announced that a Japanese

astronaut is expected to become the <u>first non-US citizen</u> to set foot on the moon. The mission under the National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA) Artemis program plans to send astronauts to the moon as early as 2026.⁵² According to a report by the *Asahi Shimbun*, NASA agreed to provide Japan two seats on future crewed missions in exchange for Japan developing a <u>lunar rover</u> for later Artemis missions.⁵³

Japan is party to the <u>Artemis Accords</u>, a series of bilateral agreements between the US and 38 other governments that was developed alongside the Artemis program.⁵⁴ The accords detail principles for space exploration, and they represent US efforts to encourage cooperation and manage potential competition in space. Besides Japan, several other key US allies with active space programs are signatories to the accords and are planning to participate in the Artemis program, including France, Italy, and the United Kingdom.⁵⁵ However, according to Hermann Ludwig Moeller, the Director of the European Space Policy Institute in Vienna, by <u>providing</u> the seats on future crewed missions to Japan ahead of European allies, the US has made a "geopolitical decision" that "has a lot to do with China" given Japan's importance as a key ally in competition with Beijing.⁵⁶

NOTES

⁴ Jack Stone Truitt, "Wall Street Channeled Billions to Blacklisted China Firms: US Probe," *Nikkei Asia*, Apr. 19, 2024, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Wall-Street-channeled-billions-to-blacklisted-China-firms-U.S.-probe</u>.

⁵ Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party, Investigative Report: How American Financial Institutions Provide Billions of Dollars to PRC Companies Committing Human Rights Abuses and Fueling the PRC's Military, Apr. 18, 2024, <u>https://selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/</u> media/reports/investigative-report-american-financial-institutions-funneled-billions-prc-companies.

⁶ "About ZGC Forum," ZGC Forum (中关村论坛), accessed May 13, 2024, <u>https://www.zgcforum.com.cn/en/about/introduce</u>.

⁷ Wang Minghao et al., "From China's 'Silicon Valley' to the World's Zhongguancun," Xinhua, Apr. 28, 2024, <u>http://www.news.cn/mrdx/2024-04/29/c 1310773240.htm</u>.

⁸ "China's Version of Neuralink Unveiled at Tech Forum," Reuters, Apr. 25, 2024, <u>https://www.reuters.com/science/chinas-version-neuralink-unveiled-tech-forum-2024-04-25/</u>.

⁹ Jennifer Conrad, "What the West Doesn't Know About China's Silicon Valley," *Wired*, Jan. 9, 2023, <u>https://www.wired.com/story/what-the-west-doesnt-know-about-chinas-silicon-valley/</u>.

¹⁰ Conrad, "What the West Doesn't Know About China's Silicon Valley."

¹¹ For example, in 2018, a Military-Civil Fusion Industrial Park (中关村军民融合产业园) was established to connect civilian technology development in Zhongguancun to the PLA. See Elsa B. Kania, Testimony Before the US-China

¹ PRC Ministry of Commerce, 10 Departments (商务部等十部门), "Several Measures and Steps to Maintain Overseas Institutional Investing for Domestic Technology Enterprises" (关于进一步支持境外机构投资境内科技型企业的若干政策 措施 的通知), MOFCOM Regulation No. 59, Mar. 22, 2024, <u>http://images.mofcom.gov.cn/www/202404/</u>20240419205121668.pdf.

² CNA, based on translation of MOFCOM Regulation No. 59.

³ PRC Ministry of Commerce, 商务部等十部门联合印发《关于进一步支持境外机构投资境内科技型企业的若干政策措施》("Ten Departments Including the Ministry of Commerce Jointly Issued 'Several Policies and Measures on Further Supporting Foreign Institutions' Investment in Domestic Technology Enterprises"), Apr. 19, 2024, http://www.mofcom.gov.cn/article/xwfb/xwrcxw/202404/20240403504440.shtml.

Economic and Security Review Commission Hearing on Trade, Technology, and Military-Civil Fusion, *Chinese Military Innovation in Artificial Intelligence*, Center for a New American Security, June 7, 2019, p. 23, <u>https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/June%207%20Hearing Panel%201 Elsa%20Kania Chinese%20Military%20Inn</u> ovation%20in%20Artificial%20Intelligence 0.pdf.

¹² "Megvii Technology," World Economic Forum, accessed May 13, 2024, <u>https://www.weforum.org/organizations/</u><u>face-image/</u>.

¹³ "Treasury Identifies Eight Chinese Tech Firms as Part of the Chinese Military-Industrial Complex," US Department of the Treasury, Dec. 16, 2021, <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0538</u>.

¹⁴ Entities Identified as Chinese Military Companies Operating in the United States in Accordance with Section 1260H of the William M. ("Mac") Thornberry National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2021 (Public Law 116-283), US Department of Defense, Jan. 31, 2024, <u>https://media.defense.gov/2024/Jan/31/2003384819/-1/-1/0/1260H-LIST.PDF</u>.

¹⁵ "Peking University," China Defence Universities Tracker, accessed May 13, 2024, <u>https://unitracker.aspi.org.au/universities/peking-university/</u>; "Tsinghua University," China Defence Universities Tracker, accessed May 13, 2024, <u>https://unitracker.aspi.org.au/universities/tsinghua-university/</u>.

¹⁶ Alexandra Alper, Fanny Potkin, and David Shepardson, "US Revokes Intel, Qualcomm's Export Licenses to Sell to China's Huawei, Sources Say," Reuters, May 8, 2024, <u>https://www.reuters.com/technology/us-revoked-some-export-licenses-chinas-huawei-2024-05-07/</u>.

¹⁷ Alper, Potkin, and Shepardson, "US Revokes Intel, Qualcomm's Export Licenses"; Lauren Feiner, "Intel Expects Revenue Blow After US Blocks Chip Sales to Huawei," The Verge, May 8, 2024, <u>https://www.theverge.com/2024/</u> <u>5/8/24152031/intel-revenue-huawei-commerce-department-license-revoked</u>.

¹⁸ Alper, Potkin, and Shepardson, "US Revokes Intel, Qualcomm's Export Licenses."

¹⁹ Kate O'Keeffe, "Huawei Secretly Backs US Research, Awarding Millions in Prizes," Bloomberg, May 2, 2024, <u>https://news.bloomberglaw.com/tech-and-telecom-law/huawei-secretly-backs-us-research-awarding-millions-in-prizes</u>.

²⁰ O'Keeffe, "Huawei Secretly Backs US Research, Awarding Millions in Prizes."

²¹ O'Keeffe, "Huawei Secretly Backs US Research, Awarding Millions in Prizes."

²² "New National Centre to Grow Our Quantum Industry," Australian Government Department of Industry, Science and Resources, Apr. 29, 2024, <u>https://www.industry.gov.au/news/new-national-centre-grow-our-quantum-industry</u>.

²³ "New National Centre to Grow Our Quantum Industry."

²⁴ Australian Government Department of Industry, Science and Resources, *National Quantum Strategy: Building a Thriving Future with Australia's Quantum Advantage*, May 3, 2023, <u>https://www.industry.gov.au/publications/national-quantum-strategy</u>.

²⁵ According to the Australian Strategic Policy Institute (ASPI) *Critical Technology Tracker*, the United States leads in quantum computing, and China leads in post-quantum cryptography, quantum communications, and quantum sensors. See Jamie Gaida et al., *ASPI's Critical Technology Tracker: The Global Race for Future Power*, ASPI, Policy Brief Report No. 69, 2023, <u>https://techtracker.aspi.org.au/</u>.

²⁶ Australian Government, National Quantum Strategy.

²⁷ Ed Husic, "Quantum Australia," (Speech delivered at the Sydney Quantum Academy, Sydney, Australia, Feb. 21, 2024), <u>https://www.minister.industry.gov.au/ministers/husic/speeches/quantum-australia</u>.

²⁸ "Australia's Foreign Investment Framework," Australian Department of the Treasury, May 1, 2024, <u>https://foreigninvestment.gov.au/investing-in-australia/foreign-investment-framework</u>.

²⁹ Australian Department of the Treasury, *Australia's Foreign Investment Policy*, May 1, 2024, <u>https://foreigninvestment.gov.au/sites/foreigninvestment.gov.au/files/2024-04/australias-foreign-investment-policy.pdf</u>.

³⁰ Jim Chalmers, "Economic Security and the Australian Opportunity in a World of Churn and Change," (Address to the Lowy Institute, Sydney, Australia, May 1, 2024), <u>https://ministers.treasury.gov.au/ministers/jim-chalmers-</u> 2022/speeches/address-lowy-institute-sydney.

³¹ "The Chinese President, Xi Jinping, Arrives in France for an Official Visit" [Le Président Chinois, Xi Jinping, Arrive en France Pour une Visite Officielle], *Le Monde* and Agence France Presse, May 5, 2024, <u>https://www.lemonde.fr/international/article/2024/05/05/le-president-chinois-xi-jinping-arrive-en-france-pour-une-visite-officielle 6231722 3210.html</u>.

³² Emma Bubola, "What to Know About Xi Jinping's Trip to Europe," *New York Times*, May 6, 2024, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2024/05/06/world/europe/xi-jinping-europe-china.html?region=MAIN_CONTENT_1&block=storyline_top_links_recirc&name=styln-china&parentUri=nyt%3A%2F%2Farticle%2F640afc5a-2377-5ecf-a8b0-028a5a47363a&pgtype=Article&variant=show.</u>

³³ Ken Moritsugu, "China Protests EU's Investigation of Subsidies in Green Industries, Calling the Move Protectionist," Reuters, Apr. 10, 2024, <u>https://apnews.com/article/china-eu-subsidies-investigation-wind-7795793693138377537</u> e0253821c8a9a.

³⁴ Valbona Zeneli, "Xi Jinping's Visit to Europe Tests Transatlantic, EU Cohesion on China Policy," *Diplomat*, May 7, 2024, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2024/05/xi-jinpings-visit-to-europe-tests-transatlantic-eu-cohesion-on-china-policy/#:~:text=Chinese%20President%20Xi%20Jinping's%20visits,through%20extensive%20public%20diplomacy%20 efforts.</u>

³⁵ Emmanuel Macron, "Statement by the President of the Republic on the 60th Anniversary of Diplomatic Relations Between France and China" [Déclaration du Président de la République à l'Occasion du 60e Anniversaire des Relations Diplomatiques entre la France et la Chine], The Élysée, May 6, 2024, <u>https://www.elysee.fr/front/pdf/elysee-module-</u> <u>22682-fr.pdf</u>; Ursula von der Leyen, "Press Statement by President von der Leyen Following the Trilateral Meeting with French President Macron and President of the People's Republic of China Xi Jinping," European Commission, May 6, 2024, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/statement 24 2464</u>.

³⁶ "President Xi Jinping Holds China-France-EU Trilateral Leaders' Meeting with French President Emmanuel Macron and European Commission President Ursula von der Leyen," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, May 6, 2024, <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx 662805/202405/t20240506 11293488.html</u>.

³⁷ "In Europe, Xi Jinping Has Chosen His Camp" [En Europe, Xi Jinping a Choisi son Camp], *Le Monde*, May 11, 2024, <u>https://www.lemonde.fr/idees/article/2024/05/11/en-europe-xi-jinping-a-choisi-son-camp_6232623_3232.html</u>.

³⁸ Andrew Higgins and Chris Buckley, "Aiming for Rosier Ties, Xi Wraps Up Europe Visit," *New York Times*, May 10, 2024, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2024/05/10/world/europe/xi-europe-diplomacy.html</u>.

³⁹ "Main Business Contracts Signed at the 6th Franco-Chinese Business Council, Held in Conjunction with the State Visit to France by Xi Jinping, President of the People's Republic of China" [Principaux Contrats Commerciaux Conclus dans le Cadre de la 6e Édition du Conseil d'entreprises franco-chinois qui s'est tenue en marge de la visite d'Etat de Xi Jinping, Président de la République Populaire de Chine, en France], The Élysée, May 10, 2024, <u>https://www.elysee.fr/emmanuel-macron/2024/05/10/a-linvitation-du-president-de-la-republique-xi-jinpingpresident-de-la-republique-populaire-de-chine-a-effectue-du-5-au-7-mai-2024-une-visite-detat-en-france</u>; "The EDF Adventure: A Global Electricity Company in the Spotlight," EDF, <u>https://www.edf.fr/en/the-edf-group/edf-at-a-</u> glance/history; "Country Nuclear Power Profiles: China," International Atomic Energy Agency, 2020, <u>https://wwwpub.iaea.org/MTCD/Publications/PDF/CNPP-2021/countryprofiles/China/China.htm</u>. ⁴⁰ Dingding Chen and Yingfan Chen, "Nuclear Energy Has Become One of the Priorities in China-France Cooperation," *Diplomat*, Apr. 11, 2023, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2023/04/nuclear-energy-has-becomes-one-of-the-priorities-in-china-france-cooperation/</u>.

⁴¹ Geir Moulson, "3 Germans Arrested on Suspicion of Spying for China, Transferring Info on Potential Military Tech," Reuters, Apr. 22, 2024, <u>https://apnews.com/article/germany-china-intelligence-spying-arrests-cc5348b2f83c8430</u> <u>d8e143c09cf26655</u>.

⁴² Moulson, "3 Germans Arrested on Suspicion of Spying for China"; "Germany Arrests Three People Suspected of Giving Technology to China," *Nikkei Asia*, Apr. 22, 2024, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-</u> relations/Germany-arrests-three-people-suspected-of-giving-technology-to-China.

⁴³ Sam Jones, "German Spycatchers Raise Game Against China and Russia," *Financial Times*, Apr. 24, 2024, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/4ec876e4-95d8-4590-9776-5788f43710f7</u>.

⁴⁴ Andrew Jones, "China Launches Chang'e-6 Mission to Collect First Samples from the Moon's Far Side," *Space News*, May 3, 2024, <u>https://spacenews.com/china-launches-change-6-mission-to-collect-first-samples-from-the-moons-far-side/#:~:text=The%20spacecraft%20is%20expected%20to,Chang'e%2D5%20lander.&text=The%20mission%20also%20carries%20international,international%20cooperation%20in%20space%20exploration.</u>

⁴⁵ "Fact Sheet: International Cooperation in NASA's Artemis I Program," US State Department, Office of the Spokesperson, Nov. 16, 2022, <u>https://www.state.gov/international-cooperation-in-nasas-artemis-i-program/</u>.

⁴⁶ Lyric Li and Christian Davenport, "China Launches World-First Mission to Retrieve Samples from Far Side of Moon," *Washington Post*, May 3, 2024, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2024/05/02/china-moon-mission/</u>.

⁴⁷ Frances Mao, "China's Far-Side Moon Mission Begins Journey Back," BBC News, June 4, 2024, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/c3gg32nn9p4o</u>.

⁴⁸ Li and Davenport, "China Launches World-First Mission to Retrieve Samples from Far Side of Moon."

⁴⁹ Namrata Goswami, "China's Chang'e 6 Moon Mission Is a Game Changer," *Diplomat*, May 13, 2024, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2024/05/chinas-change-6-moon-mission-is-a-game-changer/</u>.

⁵⁰ Goswami, "China's Chang'e 6 Moon Mission Is a Game Changer."

⁵¹ Li and Davenport, "China Launches World-First Mission to Retrieve Samples from Far Side of Moon."

⁵² "FACT SHEET: Japan Official Visit with State Dinner to the United States," The White House, Apr. 10, 2024, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2024/04/10/fact-sheet-japan-official-visit-with-state-dinner-to-the-united-states/</u>.

⁵³ "Japan Set to Send Two Astronauts to the Moon, First One Likely in 2028," *Asahi Shimbun*, Apr. 11, 2024, https://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/15226715#:~:text=Sports-,Japan%20set%20to%20send%202%20astronauts %20to%20the.1st%20one%20likely%20in%202028&text=Japan's%20space%20program%20will%20take.in%20a%20U. S.%2Dled%20mission.

⁵⁴ "The Artemis Accords: Principles for Cooperation in the Civil Exploration and Use of the Moon, Mars, Comets, and Asteroids for Peaceful Purposes," National Aeronautics and Space Administration, Nov. 2022, https://www.nasa.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Artemis-Accords-signed-13Oct2020.pdf?emrc=653a00.

⁵⁵ Joshua Posaner, "How Japan Beat Europe to Become America's BFF on the Moon," *Politico*, Apr. 18, 2024, <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/japan-us-bbf-moon-space-biden-europe-nasa-artemis/</u>.

⁵⁶ Posaner, "How Japan Beat Europe to Become America's BFF on the Moon."

Intersections is produced by CNA's China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division. The division's team of approximately three dozen language-skilled regional specialists has provided sponsors and the public with the context to make informed, data-based assessments about this critical region since 1998.

For additional information, please contact INTERSECTIONS@CNA.ORG.

Approved June 2024:Maryanne Kivlehan-Wise, Research Program DirectorChina Studies Program, China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division

This work was created in the performance of Federal Government Contract No. N00014-22-D-7001.

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A. Cleared for Public Release.

Public Release

6/19/2024

This document contains the best opinion of CNA at the time of issue. The views, opinions, and findings contained in this report should not be construed as representing the official position of the Department of the Navy.

Any copyright in this work is subject to the Government's Unlimited Rights license as defined in DFARS 252.227-7013 and/or DFARS 252.227-7014. The reproduction of this work for commercial purposes is strictly prohibited. Nongovernmental users may copy and distribute this document noncommercially, in any medium, provided that the copyright notice is reproduced in all copies. Nongovernmental users may not use technical measures to obstruct or control the reading or further copying of the copies they make or distribute. Nongovernmental users may not accept compensation of any manner in exchange for copies.

All other rights reserved. The provision of this data and/or source code is without warranties or guarantees to the Recipient Party by the Supplying Party with respect to the intended use of the supplied information. Nor shall the Supplying Party be liable to the Recipient Party for any errors or omissions in the supplied information.

This report may contain hyperlinks to websites and servers maintained by third parties. CNA does not control, evaluate, endorse, or guarantee content found in those sites. We do not assume any responsibility or liability for the actions, products, services, and content of those sites or the parties that operate them.

CNA is a nonprofit research and analysis organization dedicated to the safety and security of the nation. It operates the Center for Naval Analyses—the only federally funded research and development center serving the Department of the Navy—as well as the Institute for Public Research. CNA is dedicated to developing actionable solutions to complex problems of national importance.

DNL-2023-U-037272-Final4

Subscribe or unsubscribe at <u>intersections@cna.org</u>